
     Minerals of Africa was the 

theme for the 35th PNWFM 

Symposium  held at the Red 

Lion in Kelso, Washington on 

October 16th through the 18th.  

Show Chairman George Ger-

hold and his committee organ-

ized an excellent event that was 

well attended and appreciated 

by all. 

     Featured speakers arranged  

by Allan Young  included Rock 

Currier, well known world trav-

eler and mineral dealer who 

gave two talks on Saturday, the 

first  A Mineral Tour of the 

Congo and Morocco and then 

in the afternoon A Mineral 

Tour of Mali and Ethiopia.  In 

both talks Rock showed slides 

of his travels buying minerals 

in Africa and gave wonderful 

accounts of his adventures.  His 

presentations were compli-

mented by those of the second 

featured speaker, John Schnei-

der, who has built one of the 

finest Tsumeb specimen collec-

tions known.  Schneider pre-

sented two talks, Minerals of 

Tsumeb I and II , giving detailed 

looks at the Tsumeb species 

showing examples of various 

habits and associations drawn 

from his own photographs of 

his extensive  collection.  He is  

knowledgeable on the various 

mineral occurrences of the 

mine and his talk was very in-

formative. 

     Sundayôs program began 

with chapter member George 

Gerhold giving a talk on his 

rarely granted opportunity, a 

Visit to the Diamond Fields of 

Namibia.  He was a member of 

a small group that was invited 

to view and photograph the 

diamond recovery operations in 

Namibia.  Steve Ouderkirk, 

then gave a presentation on The 

Joys of Cataloging, which fo-

cused on documenting private 

collections and preserving valu-

able information. 
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NEW OFFICERS TAKE CHARGE 
     Officers for PNWFM serve 

for a two year  period.  This 

year was a time for a partial 

changing of the guard. Bob 

Meyer succeeded Wes Gan-

naway as President and Ray 

Lasmanis took over for Lorna 

Goebel as Vice President.  

Karen Hinderman is continuing 

as Secretary and Bill Dameron 

is staying on as Treasurer.                                         

     Bob has asked George Ger-

hold and most of his Sympo-

sium committee to continue 

doing their fine work.  Jim Etz-

wiler is still the webmaster for 

the PNWFM website.  John 

Lindell  has begun duties as 

Newsletter editor relieving 

Lanny Ream. 

     Many thanks are due to the 

outgoing officers for their 

work. 
Past pres Wes Gannaway greets 

new pres Bob Meyer  
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It is with great pleasure that I turned my job as president over to Bob Meyer last weekend. This is the second time I 

have presented Bob with the office, and most likely the last time. I wish that I had done more but now know that what I 

really want to do is just share my craving for a good mineral with others. I will concentrate my efforts (I am taking more 

time off from my work with the intent of re-retiring this next year) on having some more of those fabulous collecting 

trips to some old favorite localities and maybe a few new ones. I am thinking of timing another trip in 2010 in conjunc-

tion with the start of the Denver show in September. That is a good time to collect as the heat of the summer is starting 

to moderate. How about the Silver Coin and the Gold Hill or the Dugway beds? 

I have left the club in good hands with Bob, Ray, Karen, and Bill. Many school children and several rock and gem clubs 

(including my own) are the recipients of the great job done by Lorna as she finishes up her ABC project. I wish her well 

after her stint as the V. P. of our chapter.  

The symposium is also doing very well. Our strong team of George, Al, Bill, Lee, and Alan put together a great one this year. It was a pleasure to 

see so many faces and I am sorry that I never got to talk to many of you. Thanks for the enthusiasm. Hopefully we can move forward and continue 

to grow as the foremost mineral collecting and study group in the Northwest. 

Many thanks to Lanny Ream for his work on the bulletin and Ray Lasmanis on the symposium displays. Also, thanks to Rudy and the Rice Mu-

seum for their continued support of our group. I would like to also thank John Lindell for his efforts with the nomination of new officers and his 

taking over from Lanny with the bulletin. I will continue to write for the bulletin and I am encouraging others to do writing also. If a country hick 

from Darrington, Washington like I am can do this, then everyone should be able to. 

Lastly, thanks to all of you for your patience and support. Wes Gannaway, Past President 

OUTGOING PRESIDENTõS REFLECTIONS  - Wes Gannaway 
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INCOMING PRESIDENTõS MUSES - Bob Meyer 

This is like déjà vu all over again. 

     ðYogi Berra  

Dear friends, it is all coming back to me. Didnôt I do this before? It seems like d®j¨ vu all over again. About 12 years ago, Wes Gannaway was end-

ing his term as PNWFM president and I heard my voice form the words, ñsure, Iôll take over after Wes.ò Too bad I have 

always hated the phrase ñbeen there, done that,ò because here we go again.  

The Other Half of the Job 

As Yogi Berra might have said, 90 percent of the job of being President is having the right people to do the right jobs, and 

the other half of the job is thanking them for jobs well done. Therefore, on behalf of PNWFM, I would like to express sin-

cere thanks to our outgoing officers, Wes Gannaway, who served as our president for the past four years, and Lorna 

Goebel, who was our VP for the same period. Both did fine jobs and accomplished a great deal during their terms. Despite 

the fact that both Wes and Lorna have surrendered their officer positions, both will continue to be heavily involved with 

PNWFM business. Wes will stay on as coordinator of the Washington Pass Clean-up, will be a member of the 2010 sym-

posium committee, and as past president, is our board chairperson. By the way, this was Wesô second stint as PNWFM 

president; he served another term years ago. Thank you Wes! Lorna will continue to be involved with the ABCôs of Minerals program, which prom-

ises to be one of our most successful outreach programs. The full responsibility for the ABCs of Minerals program might involve substantial effort, 

and Linda Smith has graciously agreed to work with Lorna in administering the program. Thank you Lorna and Linda! 

Many other members are also deserving of thanks.  Chief among them is Lanny Ream, who has served as our newsletter editor now since 2006. 

Lanny has decided that he would now like to pass the torch and concentrate on other things, which might include getting out and collecting more. 

Thank you Lanny! John Lindell has graciously agreed to step in as our newsletter editor. Thanks, John! Additionally, I would like to thank the 2009 

symposium committee en mass, as the same team has largely agreed to stay on as members of the 2010 symposium committee.  Having dedicated, 

knowledgable people in these roles will be of substantial help to me and to PNWFM. 

Finally, I would like to express a personal thanks to Karen Hinderman, our secretary, and Bill Dameron, our treasurer, for agreeing to stay on in 

their roles, and to Ray Lasmanis, who is our new VP. I look forward to working with you all for the next two years. 

Still Solicitous 

You donôt usually take on a job like this without a vision and some idea of what you would like to accomplish. I spent a considerable amount of 

time thinking about that before I agreed to take on this job again. Finally, I decided to look backwards on the premise that before deciding where 

you want to go, it is not a bad idea to see where you have been. I read a number of the old PNWFM newsletters dating back to 12 years ago in 

hopes to bridge the gap in time. A number of the things I read made an impression on me. 

The first thing I noticed when reading my own presidentôs messages from 12 years ago was that that guy was younger, quite energetic, and, wow, 

he was very solicitous to the members. I asked myself if I was still that solicitous, and I was surprised to discover that I still am. What I wrote then 

is still true today:  

The Pacific Northwest Chapter of Friends of Mineralogy is a "class act." We are an active and leading chapter, and we always 

have been that way. Throughout the history of our chapter we have had a stream (albeit a changing one) of dedicated members.  

In the beginning, future PNWFM members helped to spearhead the formation of the national organization, and conceived the 



President, Wes Gan-

naway, opened the annual 

meeting with 42 members pre-

sent.  Special thanks were ex-

pressed to George Gerhold, 

Diana and Bill Dameron, Sue 

and Al Liebetrau, Le Snelling, 

and Allan Young.  These indi-

viduals were instrumental in 

providing for another success-

ful symposium. 

     MSP to approve minutes 

from last yearôs symposium as 

printed in newsletter. 

     Treasurerôs report provided 

by Bill Dameron.  Bill sent out 

a report prior to the symposium 

via email and provided an up-

date to this at the meeting.  

Karen Hinderman reported that 

the live auction brought in a 

record breaking (since Karen 

has been reporting) $2170. 

     ABC Project report provided 

by Lorna Goebel.  Lorna re-

ported that there are now 4 

boxes ready to be checked out 

by teachers.  The NW Federa-

tion paid for CDôs that include 

a power point program, mineral 

ID game, BINGO game, quiz, 

and lab experiments.  Marc 

Cimolina from the Everett rock 

club has been preparing the 

specimen boxes.  Each educa-

torôs box contains a CD, miner-

als from A ïZ for hands on 

viewing, a baggie of minerals 

for the teacher to provide prizes 

for games, and specimens for 

the students.  Lorna has really 

done a fantastic job on this 

project.  Now she will have 

Linda Smith, who has volun-

teered to assist her.  Many 

thanks go out to Lorna and all 

who have been involved in this 

educational program. 

     Last year we discussed pur-

chasing a polo shirt to be sold 

at each symposium.  This shirt 

would be more of a club shirt 

with our insignia instead of an 

annual theme shirt.  Wes will 

continue to pursue this as well 

as a publicity project to provide 

better advertising of our club 

and annual symposium.  Ideas 

include a new updated brochure 

to be placed at the Rice Mu-

seum, local rock shops and 

local rock shows, a standard 

insignia on the website for 

members to use in printing 

flyers for local shows, and a 

membership form on the web-

site. 

     John Meek, Pacific Rim 

dealer, sent information about 

the symposium to every club in 

Washington and Oregon.  Next 

year Al Liebetrau will take on 

this project. 

     MSP to continue annual 

membership to Rice Museum, 

$500. 

New Business: 

     The annual WA Pass clean 

up and camp out will be the 

first weekend of August.  Plan 

now to attend.  

     This year we rented a pro-

jector  for $276.  After discus-

sion it was decided to continue 

renting for now.  Allan Young 

will provide specific informa-

tion for what is needed so that 

the projector we rent, whether 

from a member or a company, 

meets our needs.  We also need 

to look at purchasing or renting 

a microphone that clips on, so 

that speakers have more free-

dom to move around during 

their presentations.   

     A discussion about next 

yearôs symposium included a 

change of time: close the floor 

at 9 pm Saturday night and 

open at 8:30am Sunday morn-

ing.  We also discussed opening 

the partition between the show 

room and presentation room.  

Next, we discussed whether the 

annual symposium fee should 

include membership to our club 

for one year or should we 

charge more for non members.  

Lastly, we discussed whether 

satellite dealers should be regis-

tered for the symposium.  On 

this last discussion, everyone 

agreed that they should.  Fur-

ther discussion was tabled and 

the board will take this up at 

their first meeting.  

      Leo will look into setting 

up a field trip for Friday during 

next yearôs symposium at the 

local quartz making facility.            

Next yearôs theme is New Zea-

land and Australia and the 2011 
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 idea of our chapter. Later, the vision of an evolving group of members nurtured our chapter until it assumed the form we know 

today. That dedicated vision is still alive in our members! 

Whatôs in Store? 

Iôll echo now another thing I read in one of my messages from years ago, ñwe are strong, both financially and in terms of the dedication of our 

members. I can report to you that I feel we will continue to be strong and successful for a long while.ò As you will read in other parts of this news-

letter, we have completed another successful symposiumðour 35th. Planning is already well underway for the next symposium, on the Minerals of 

Australia. We will have a general meeting on May 22nd at the Seattle Mineral Market and possibly another surprise event the next day. We intend 

to make some improvements and additions to the chapter website. The Washington Pass clean up will also continueðone of our most successful 

and long lasting outreach efforts. Another outreach effort put together in conjunction with the American Federation of Mineralogical Societies, the 

ABCôs of Minerals program is now off the ground and will help disseminate information about mineralogy to school age children. It should be a 

good time for PNWFM. 

Best regards, 

Bob Meyer, President 

theme is Mexico. 

Good of the Order: 

     Wes Gannaway is looking 

at putting together a field trip 

to Nevada and Utah next 

summer.  Stayed tuned for 

more information. 

Election of Officers: 

President: Bob Meyer 

Vice President: Ray Lasmanis 

Secretary: Karen Hinderman 

Treasurer: Bill Dameron 

     MSP to approve elections.  

Bob Meyer, newly elected 

President, took over the meet-

ing for now Past President, 

Wes Gannaway.  Bobôs first 

comments were this is a great 

group because ñWe Get Min-

erals.ò  He also thanked Lorna 

Goebel and Wes Gannaway 

for their service as officers.  

In conclusion, Bob asked 

members to please communi-

cate your wants and desires to 

me. 

Meeting adjourned. 



     It is with profound regret that the Newsletter  remembers the passing of three people prominent in the 

local mineral world this past year. 

     Jack Frasl, local chapter member,  passed away this past summer.  He was well known as owner of  

Earthlight, a shop in Kirkland, Washington featuring specimens, cut material, and jewelry.  He traveled 

extensively, bringing in minerals from Mexico, Australia, Thailand, and Quartzite, Arizona. He set up at 

many of the local shows, including the PNWFM Symposium. He was active in PNWFM and in the Sam-

mamish Rock Club where he served as president. He is survived by his daughter Kim, a well known beader 

and jewelry designer who will take over and manage Earthlight. 

 

     Carl Fadis also passed away late this summer.  He started as a field collector, pioneering with his brother 

many of the quartz breccias in King County. As a part time dealer he later partnered with Harvey Gordon,  

bringing in specimens from Mexico, especially Naica.  He was a floor dealer at the PNWFM Symposium.  

After an electrical accident at his work, he withdrew from the local mineral scene but still maintained his 

love for agates. 

 

     Mary Foster, beloved PNWFM chapter member, passed away this fall.  She and her daughter Katherine 

were very active in PNWFM for years, attending all meetings and functions.  She was also very active in the 

Edmonds Rock Club.  Mary was a dedicated collector who often displayed at the symposium. 

 

SAD NEWS 

     The Rice Museum, just west of Portland in Hillsboro on Highway 26 to the coast, joins the Natural His-

tory Museum of Los Angeles County as one of two superb institutions housing quality mineral specimens 

on the West Coast. The Rice Museum is home to arguably the finest rhodochrosite specimen from Colo-

rado's Sweet Home Mine, famous examples of sperrylite, emerald, Alaskan epidote and Bisbee copper min-

erals, among others. Most of the fine crystallized gold specimens ever mined in Washington and available 

anywhere in the world for public viewing are also on display. The Northwest Gallery features minerals from 

and photos of famous localities in Washington, Oregon, Idaho, and Montana, and the best zeolites formerly 

in the collection of Rudy Tschernich (author of Zeolites of the World). Comprehensive displays of Oregon 

thundereggs, regional agates, important fossils, meteorites, and one of the nation's top petrified wood exhib-

its are also in the museum. Local schools use the museum as a major resource and account for nearly half of 

the nearly 20,000 visitors annually. 

 

     The PNWFM Chapter has long worked closely with the Rice Museum; the museum hosts FM meetings 

and FM members support the museum. Rudy Tschernich, a member of FM from its beginning, is the cura-

tor. Our chapter has a group membership, so admission fees are waived for members, although donations 

are needed and welcomed. The museum is generally open to the public 1pm-5pm Wed.-Sun. If you have 

special needs you can call Assistant Director (and FM member) Linda Kepford at 503-647-2418. All FM 

members are urged to take advantage of this regional treasure and get the word out to their friends. See the 

website at http://www.ricenwmuseum.org/info.html for more details and driving directions.  

THE RICE MUSEUM  

TREASURERõS REPORT 
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SYMPOSIUM 

FACES 
     Bill notes that as usual we made a little money (just over $1,200) at the symposium, only because of the 

auctions. Thanks Gary and Karen, and let's bring more and better stuff next year, or have even more wine! 

 

     The symposium cost over $9,000 this year, and we like to keep our bank account at nearly the cost of 

two symposiums. Our balance has about settled down for the year now, a bit over $13,000, so we are doing 

fine.  It will increase next September as members pay for the 2010 symposium. This is in part due to record 

dues payments.  Our membership for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2010 now stands at 102.  

 

http://www.ricenwmuseum.org/info.html

